MINUTES

COMMISSIONERS’ MEETING

SIXTH TAXING DISTRICT, City of Norwalk

September 10, 2014

Rowayton Community Center

8:00 p.m.

PRESENT:  Commissioners Tammy Langalis and Mike Barbis, District Treasurer John Verel, District Fire Marshal and District Property Manager Ed Carlson, District Assistant

Property Manager Jason O’Donnell, District Clerk Andrea Woodworth

ABSENT:  Commissioner John Igneri

The September 10, 2014 meeting of the Sixth Taxing District Commissioners was called

to order at 8:10 p.m by Commission Chair Tammy Langalis.  She introduced the Commission to the residents in attendance

The Minutes of the May 14, 2014 and July 9, 2014 meetings were approved as corrected.  The Minutes of the June 11, 2014 were approved as submitted.

NEW BUSINESS

Mrs. Langalis said that payment of tipping fees at the City Transfer Station will be changing early in 2015.  As of now, a bill is sent to the District for payment of the

tipping fees.  After the change, payment will be expected at the time of the tipping.  The

District Treasurer’s office is working on a solution to this problem so that Al Kery

will be able to pay the fee when he brings in a load.  The Treasurer John Verel pointed

out that he wants the city to put the date and details of the fee on the receipt so that 

these records may be audited.

Mr. Barbis noted that the Bayley Beach Camp Out has been rescheduled to October 4.

It had originally been to occur on September 27 but that is in conflict with the RCA’s

Oktoberfest.
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OLD BUSINESS

It was noted that the Ambler Municipal Parking Lot is being used more and more.  

Unfortunately, some have been using it as long term space for automobiles.

We looked into having a towing company on call and then decided that was not

really the message we would like to have sent.  Additional signage has been added to the existing signs saying “No Overnight Parking”.  They have asked one neighbor

to quit using the lot as his personal parking space.  That communication was not

positively received.  The Commissioners have decided that there will be a warning

for those with first offenses.  Continued violation of the rule will result in the vehicle

being towed.  The Clerk will write up a notice to be printed on letterhead and given

to the members of the Commission and to Joe Jensen to put on overnight parked 

cars.

There is continued violation of the parking rules at Pinkney Park.  The Commissioners

have had a barricade across the driveway saying that the park is closed to vehicular

traffic.  That barricade is routinely moved or driven around.  Cars parked on the grass
cause damage to the grass and are not good for the park.  Bunny Scott, 18 Drum Road,

said that the grass didn’t grow in August anyway.  She doesn’t think it’s the everyday

people who park on the grass.  It the additional usage and that’s why the grass is not

growing.  She says that she has parked by the barn but not on the grass.  The roadway isn’t wide enough to park a car that would allow others around it.  She recommended

widening the driveway.  Commission Chair Tammy Langalis said that we obviously

need to have some community dialogue about this problem.  The Rowayton Historical

Society members have complained about dogs being off leash in the park.

Mrs. Langalis asked if there were any other topics to be brought to the attention of the

Commissioners.  Loretta Goeller, 8 Old Field Road, said that she and some friends had

been having a picnic at Bayley Beach and were on the Pavilion.  She said that

the gate guard was blowing the whistle and trying to get them to leave startubg at

8:40 p.m.  They didn’t appreciate being hurried along when the park doesn’t close until 9:00 p.m,  Sue Bucciarelli, Bayley Beach Gate Guard Supervisor, apologized saying that she had seen one car and couldn’t find anyone on the beach.  She didn’t see the ladies

on the Pavilion.  Mr. Barbis that occasionally people park cars and then walk somewhere

else.  Loretta said she appreciated Sue’s apology but just wished that we could go back

to the way it’s been before of not being hurried along before the beach actually closes.

Jeff Buda, 19 Highland Avenue, was in attendance as a representative of the RCA.  He

said that perhaps next month the RCA would like to speak with the Commissioners about

the Summer Concert Series.  It was suggested that the RCA web site contain the information that no dogs are allowed on Bayley Beach during the season.  The Little
League web site should also include that information.  The Clerk will communicate that
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to the Little League.  

REPORTS

Commissioner Mike Barbis said that they are proceeding with the connection to the sewer in McKinley Street.  He didn’t have a set date for it, but said it would be soon.

The second part of the plan by the Long Term Planning Committee is to improve the

traffic circulation which would make the entrance gate only for entering the property.

A new outbound gate would be established to Highland Avenue to the south of the

current gate.  They’re refining the plan now and it will be done first thing in the spring.

We are still working on a new phone system.  The provider we were planning to use

has greatly disappointed us so we will probably switch providers.  When the new

phones have been installed, we will move into the new space.

Commissioner Barbis paraphrased the Beach Director’s Report, which follows:

District Beach Director’s Report

September 10, 2014

Don Wilson

The summer of 2014 was the best summer that I can recall.  No heat waves, or days of 90

degrees, were experienced the entire summer.  All of the months from May - September were just plain beautiful with no jellyfish problems.  The swimming was closed by the Department of Health for two days because of high bacteria count.  No lives had to be saved and we had no serious injuries.

We had four gate guards who worked three shifts per day, from Memorial Day weekend through Labor Day weekend.  The hours again this summer were from 10:00 a.m. - 9:00 p.m.  The guards received $12.00 per hour.  A total of over $10,000 was collected by the gate guards as of early September.  It is recommended that they get a pay raise of $1.00/hour since their hourly wage was maintained now for more than seven years.

We had numerous parties, outings, weddings and social gatherings throughout the summer.  A function sheet was available for the listing of names of both residents and guests for gatherings of 20 or more people.  The pavilion was reserved on numerous occasions.  A first come, first served basis plan was continued for those times when the pavilion was not reserved.

The sea wall in the patio area was repaired and needs to be filled in.

I handled the maintenance duties by myself this summer.  My responsibilities included collecting and disposing of the garbage, grooming the beach, blowing the walkways and
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playground area, tending to the flower beds, cutting the grass and trimming the hedges, cleaning the bathrooms and maintaining them - basically caring for the cleanliness of the entire park including the ballpark, playground and beach area.  The playground section had wood chips placed over the entire area.

The beach was raked 4 - 5 times a week during the summer by Wee Burn beach club manager, Tim Szemplinski.  For the most part, the water was clean and free of seaweed all summer.

The pavilion and all picnic tables were painted and all of the Adirondack chairs and benches were repaired again this year.

Beach Stickers:

As always, most of the residents had their beach stickers and passes well before the May 31st deadline.  A cost of $10.00 per family was continued with a late fee of $25.00 for all residents who did not meet the deadline.

Snack Bar:

The Concession was operated successfully again for the 16th consecutive year by Joe Gallo.  It was opened from Memorial Day weekend until a week after Labor Day.  The hours of operation were 11:00 a.m. - 5:00 p.m. daily.

Bayley Beach Staff, 2014

Lifeguards:






Years worked at beach:
Thomas Clyne


High School Student

2nd year

Deven Machette

College Student

3rd year

Charlie Hinnant

College Student

1st year

Scotty Coyne


College Student

1st year

Kevin Pace


College Student

3rd year

Lexi Vierling


High School Student

2nd year

Emily Nixon


High School Student

1st year (Substitute)

Lindsay Jennings

High School Student

1st year (Substitute)

Gate Guards:

Sue Bucciarelli

Teacher


18th year

Melissa Bucciarelli

Adult



10th year

C. J. Morsey


College Student

3rd year

Deegan Reeves

College Student

1st year
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Maintenance:

Don Wilson


Beach Director

21st year

In conclusion:

Six lifeguards and I were on duty this summer.  I worked from May 15 - September 20 and put in over 1,200 hours over 130 days at a salary of $12,000.  I took off 3 days for vacation.  Charlie worked 306 hours, Deven 338 hours, Kevin 294 hours, Emily 115 hours, Thomas 429 hours, Lexi worked 274 hours, Scotty worked 261 hours and Lindsay 28 hours.

I would be happy to be Beach Director again next year to an increase in salary, as my total hours and length of time far exceeds the $12,000 that I received the past 7 years.

Recommendations and work or purchases completed:

1.
Joe Gallo should be given first choice for manning the concession stand for his 


17th consecutive year.

2.  
Tim Szemplinski, beach club manager of Wee Burn has agreed to rake our beach,


four - five times per week from Memorial Day to Labor Day.  He should be 


recognized accordingly for his voluntary effort of doing this neighborly favor.

3.  
The gate guards worked a total of 1,053 hours as of September 15th.  A schedule 


of 10:00 a.m. - 9:00 p.m. is suggested at a rate of $13.00 per hour per guard for


next year.

4.
The daily fees charged this year for non-residents were fine.  However, a season


pass bought by May 1st should be offered for $300.00

5. 
More shrubs and trees were planted by the Rowayton Gardeners near the


flagpole area.  The Rowayton Gardeners should be commended for planting


and weeding the lower beds and shrubs.  They were then watered daily by us.

6.
A kayak rack was used at the Wee Burn end of the beach for the convenience of


the residents of the 6th Taxing District.  A fee of $200 was assessed for usage.
7.  
A memorial plaque of some sort should be placed at the beach with the names of 


any deceased residents who frequented the beach often, or had some ties to the


beach.

8.
An electric water cooler should be re-installed either in the pavilion area by the
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entrance to the guard room, or by the new showers.

9.
Because of increased popularity of band concerts which are held at the beach, the


need for volunteers to help park cars and clean up, and the presence of a police 


officer are suggested again for next year.  There were 7 concerts held at the beach.

10.
New plastic boardwalk sections were used again this year.  Some were repaired 



since Hurricane Sandy damaged them 2 years ago.

11.
A bocce court similar to Calf Pasture Beach put in by the Norwalk Recreation and 
Parks would be a great addition.

12.  
Rules for swimmers in the Art Ladrigan Lighthouse Race on Labor Day should be


written out, published ahead of time and distributed to all participants.  Only 


Rowayton residents should be allowed to participate.  It should be free to register.

13.
New Adirondack chairs should be purchased for next year, replacing broken ones.

This was done this year and needs to be continued.  Perhaps, the RCA could help.

I would like to thank Mike Barbis, Ed Carlson, Candy Atwell, Edwina Casey, Jason 

O’Donnell, Andrea Woodworth and John Verel for their valuable contributions this summer to make this a wonderful place to enjoy.








Don Wilson








Beach Director

Mr. Barbis had a meeting with Don, Ed and Jason today.  He wanted to remind the 
the RCA that their port-a-potties are still at the beach and should be removed soon.

They are making plans for repairs and other things to do in the spring.  Someone

suggested putting a ping pong table at the beach.  Mike has contacted Frazer Herbert

to remind him to get the Little League gear out of the beach storage.  The drainage

has not been much of a problem now since we haven’t had much rain.

There will be a question of how to handle Court 5 next year.  The repair done a couple

of years ago did not work.  The whole court really needs to be replaced and may not

be available next season.  The tennis pro Miro is no longer there.

The Clerk was asked to email letters to kayak owners to remind them to remove their

kayaks before the winter season.

Mr. Barbis said that the sea wall had been rebuilt but they never did add the top or the

fencing needed.  

Mr. Barbis also said that the district will restripe the parking lot at Bayley Beach in the
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spring.  He enlisted comment from the RCA about the parking situation at their concerts.

There hadn’t seemed to be any problems.  There should be 185 parking spots in that lot.

It was said that there should be a set of pre-written rules (which could be laminated) that

can be given to the policemen who are hired for the concerts.  They should know exactly

what is expected of them.  It was agreed that there should be a cop out on the street and 

one in the beach.  Former Community Policing Officer Joe Jensen said that when you

employ the policeman, dealing with traffic violations should be in his job description.

He noted that they have been really responsive to problems.  Everyone seems to have

been obeying the rules and there haven’t been any complaints from Pine Point.  

Commissioner Tammy Langalis said that the construction is ongoing on Rowayton

Avenue at the train station.  The project manager there thinks they should be done by the end of November.  It’s going on as well as can be expected.  

Mrs. Langalis also noted that Mayor Rilling had written to the state DOT expressing his
support of the Commissioners’ desire to reduce the speed limit in town in Rowayton.

Mrs. Langalis also asked what has happened with the Community Calendar.  She asked

Mr. Buda to ask the RCA if anyone has been working on it.

District Treasurer’s Report

September 10, 2014


John Verel

Handouts to Commissioners:  (Please note that these are preliminary drafts and not final audited reports)

· Budget v Actual report as of August 31, 2014 for FY 14-15

· Treasurer’s Report of Bank Balances as of August 31, 2014

· Capital Funds Project Balances report

· Report of Bills Received and Paid in July 2014 and August 2014

Comments on Reports:

· On the District Budget v Actual Report

Our expenses are at 27% of the budgeted expenses for FY 14-15

· Bills Received and Paid -- shows all bills presented for payment during the months of July and August.  If you need back-up or have questions, please make a note on the face of the report.  We will scan and email you the information as soon as possible.
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Events:

· The Audit will begin on Monday, September 15, 2014
Other Items:

· We are waiting on the new phone system before we can complete the physical move to the new space.
· We are fine tuning the Purchase Order process
· We are working on various reports for the audit process.
(Additional statistical reports will be attached at the end of the Mintues)

Mr. Verel noted that they sent Hall Alvord a bill in April for the lost parking revenues due to the construction trailer taking over four daily spots at the train station.  Mrs.

Langalis recommended being in touch with him again to collect the lost revenue.

Mr. Verel also said that they have been getting ready for the audit.

Report of the Fire Marshal


July 2014


Ed Carlson
Type of Activity



#



# Man Hours

Blasting Permits



***




***
Blasting Site Inspections


***




***
Building Inspections



2




4

Clerical (office) work







          22

Fire Marshal Conferences


***




***

Career Development Training


***




***

Investigation(s)



2




2

Meetings:  District Monthly


1




2

(Other)  Fireworks inspection & standby
1




6

(Other)  Propane tank install inspection
1




1









Total Man Hours       37
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Report of District Fire Marshal

August 2014


Ed Carlson

Type of Activity



#



# Man Hours

Blasting Permits



***




***

Blasting Site Inspections


***




***

Building Inspections



2




5

Clerical (office) work







          16

Fire Marshal Conferences


***




***

Career Development Training


***




***

Investigation(s)



1




6

Meetings:




***




***

(Other)

(Other)  Propane tank install inspection
2




2








Total Man Hours:    
          29
Mr. Carlson said that all the schools had been inspected save for one nursery school that

is scheduled to be inspected.  The Rowayton School temporary exits were approved.

This was needed because of the construction.

He also said that there had been a huge fire at a residence on Witch Lane on August 28.

He is now working with the insurance company investigator.  They are sure they know

where the fire started but the cause is still undetermined as there was little left of the

garage where they believe it started.  He said that an electric bike had been plugged in

to an outlet but all the wiring had been destroyed.  The nanny got both of the children

out and the dog was later found.  Ed said that the Rowayton Fire Department had

excellent cooperation from Norwalk.  They requested Norwalk’s Rescue intervention team.  Darien was also called to give our guys a break.  The hydrant worked fine.

Regarding the three hydrants in town about which a letter was written to the Water

Department, Ed said that there had been a response to the letter and that those hydrants

were put on a list to repair or replace.
District Property Manager Report

August - September 2014
Ed Carlson

Community Center:


1.  Brown Tree Service has treated the dogwoods that have been affected by a 


     fungus.


2.  The J-D Gator is up for sale if anyone knows someone interested


3.  Awaiting estimate for posts to hang Rowayton signs.


4.  A bid for sewer connection has been received from F & G.
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Bayley Beach:

1.  The striping of the parking lot has been postponed until spring.


2.  A new sink and faucet will be installed in the ladies’ room.


3.  Playground repairs will be completed when parts arrive.


4.  Concession equipment will be removed soon for winter.

Pinkney Park:


1.  A remedy for power problems needs to be addressed in the near future.


2.  Landscape plan by Geiger has good points and recommendations

R. R. Parking Lot:


1.  District employees completed the cutting and removal of weeds and brush.

Mr. Carlson reiterated that the Gator is up for sale.  We didn’t buy it new.  A suggestion

was made to put it on Craig’s List or eBay.

Mr. Carlson said that we need a new sign post.  A tree fell during last weekend’s storm

and demolished the sign post on Wilson as you enter Rowayton.  A duplicate of what

we had would be quite expensive.  Mr. Barbis said that he thought we should do it right 

and duplicate what had previously been there.  He asked Mr. Carlson to get an estimate.

Ed also addressed the power concerns for Pinkney Park.  He said that we need something

more permanent to provide additional power.  Mr. Barbis said that we had set some money aside for this.  The Nativity Pageant will be held at Pinkney Park this year and

they will need more power.  He said that we should figure out what we need and what

is viable and get it done.  Whatever they do, it will not be enough for SOS.

Mrs. Langalis said that we had a full parking lot at the RR Station after Labor Day.

Cars were parked in the middle.  The work on Rowayton Avenue continues to be a

problem.

Former Community Policing Officer Joe Jensen said that the radar sign seems to be

working and is helpful.  Mr. Barbis told Joe about the overnight ban on parked cars

in the Ambler Parking Lot.  The clerk will give letters to Mr. Jensen to put on 

offending cars.  He also said that we would hire Joe to check on this once a week.

Mr. Jensen did say that the installation of a bright city street light near the Hart

property has been a tremendous success at keeping trespassers off the property

in the evening.
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Report of the District Clerk

September 10, 2014

Andrea Woodworth
1.  A letter was sent to Mr. Peter Nolin advising him of a change in counsel for the

Sixth Taxing District

2.  A certified letter was sent to a RR permit holder whose car was lacking license plates and hadn’t been moved in some time.  A follow up email letter was also sent to him.  The vehicle now has plates and has been moved.

3.  A letter was sent to the Planning and Zoning Commission for Norwalk expressing the Commissioners’ support for adjusted regulations especially as it applies to required parking for retail space in order to encourage new retail business in Rowayton.

4.  Community Cooperative Nursery School will host a Fun Run beginning and ending at Bayley Beach on October 19.  They will also hold an Ice Cream Social at Bayley Beach on September 14.

5.  A fundraising Fun Run/Walk will be held beginning and ending at the Rowayton Community Center on September 21.  This is a fundraiser for spinal cord injured persons organized by Christina Yackery whose father is disabled in that way.  It was noted that
John Igneri, Nora King and Mike Barbis met with P&Z to underline their support for a
change in parking requirements especially in downtown Rowayton.  They’re making 
progress as they continue to work on this issue.

A motion to adjourn the meeting was made by Mike Barbis and seconded by Tammy

Langalis.  The September meeting of the Sixth Taxing District Commissioners was

adjourned at 9:35 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Andrea Woodworth

Clerk, 6th Taxing District
